

Russia in Review: October 20 - November 9, 2021

Russia Undermines Key Component of 1995 Balkans Peace Deal at the United Nations Security Council

By George Barros and Kateryna Stepanenko

The Kremlin undermined a key guarantor of the Balkan peace settlement in **Bosnia-**Herzegovina, weakening dampeners on renewed conflict and empowering Russia's Serbian allies. Kremlin The politically weakened the Office of the High Representative (OHR), a key US **EU-backed** and international institution devoted to maintaining the 1995 Dayton Accords that ended the 1992-1995 Bosnian War.1 Russia removed all mention of the OHR's stabilizing role from an annual United Nations Security Council resolution to renew the EU-led peacekeeping

mission in Bosnia-Herzegovina on November 3.2 By doing so, Russia undermined the OHR's political authority and ability work to with peacekeeping forces, impeding its ability to mediate between the component institutions of Herzegovina. and The Bosnia Kremlin characterizes the OHR and the Dayton Accords as illegitimate agreements imposed on Bosnia by the Western dominated world order. The Kremlin often seeks to support the Bosnian Republika Srpska and key Russian ally Serbia and undermine EU and NATO efforts to preserve the Dayton Accords.



Russia has long sought to undermine the Office of the High Representative. Russia exploited the first appointment of a new high representative in 12 years in summer 2021 to advance this effort. The steering board of the OHR nominated German politician Christian Schmidt as High Representative in accordance with the Dayton Accords on May 28.3 The Kremlin petitioned the UN Security Council to pass a resolution to permanently close the OHR on July 31, a day before Schmidt's first day in office on August 1.4 The Kremlin unsuccessfully argued that Schmidt's appointment was illegitimate since it was made without

consulting the UN Security Council, though the UN has no legal authority over OHR appointments.⁵

A wave of secession threats from Milorad Dodik-the Serbian member of the Bosnian Tripartite Presidency-in July and October of 2021 enabled the Kremlin to target the OHR's legitimacy. Dodik represents Republika Srpska, the Serb-majority component government of Bosnia Herzegovina. Dodik reiterated Republika Srpska's desire to succeed from Bosnia-Herzegovina after Schmidt's predecessor passed a law on July 23 allowing prison terms for the Serbian-perpetrated genocide. 6 The Russian Foreign Ministry (MFA) backed Dodik and claimed the OHR's law undermined Bosnia-Herzegovina's sovereignty.7 Dodik claimed on October 8 that Republika Srpska's army, tax administration, and judicial system would fully separate from Bosnia-Herzegovina's central government by the end of November 2021.8 The Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA)condemned international criticism of Dodik's secession statements as "demonization of the Serbian people."9 The Kremlin used Dodik's response to the ban on genocide denial as a justification to decouple the OHR from peacekeeping operations during the annual UN debate on OHR's role in the EU peacekeeping mission in Bosnia-Herzegovina. 10 Russia also procedurally blocked Schmidt from presenting a key report to the UN Security Council on the importance of maintaining the EU peacekeeping mission in Bosnia-Herzegovina on November 3.11

The Kremlin's actions are unlikely to enable a near-term resumption of conflict in the Balkans, but will likely destabilize Bosnia-Herzegovina ahead of a planned October 2022 Bosnian general election. Dodik has repeatedly threatened to secede from Bosnia-Herzegovina in the past and is unlikely to break from Bosnia-Herzegovina despite his rhetoric. Dodik likely seeks (with Russian support) to coerce the EU into further weakening the OHR and reversing the previously announced law against denying

Serbian-perpetrated genocide but likely does not want a renewed physical conflict in Bosnia-Herzegovina. The Kremlin seeks to end the EU peacekeeping mission in Bosnia-Herzegovina, expel NATO's headquarters in Sarajevo, and increase Russian influence in the Balkans. The Kremlin's successful decoupling of the OHR from EU peacekeeping operations undermines OHR's legitimacy and weakens a key US and EU-backed lever of stability in Bosnia-Herzegovina. The Kremlin is unlikely to seek to restart conflict in Bosnia and seeks to further weaken stabilizing Western structures in the Balkans and grant Republika Srpska greater influence, but retains the option to rhetorically escalate the crisis further.

Russia Around the Globe

1. The Kremlin secured a new gas deal and promises of further economic integration at a Russia-Armenia Interregional Forum on October 19.12 The Kremlin seeks to integrate Armenia into bilateral and regional organizations such as the Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU) economic agreements to cement its influence in the Caucasus. The Kremlin will likely increase its economic leverage over Armenia by increasing Russian infrastructure investment in Armenia over the next several years. Armenian Prime Minister Nikol Pashinvan called for increased Armenian-Russian economic integration both bilaterally and through the EAEU during the forum.¹³ Armenia and Russia agreed on an unspecified new price for Russian natural gas supplied to Armenia, though several issues (including powerplant maintenance) remain unresolved in continuing negotiations on Russian energy supplies to Armenia.¹⁴ Russian Minister of Economic Development Maxim Reshetnikov stated Russian companies are ready to invest \$1 billion in the Armenian economy in coming years.15

2. Russia and Belarus finalized three military cooperation agreements in Moscow on October 20. These three agreements build on Russian efforts in 2021 to expand Russia's growing military presence in Belarus and set conditions for a likely

permanent Russian deployment to Belarus.¹⁶ Russian Defense Minister Sergev Shoigu and Belarusian Defense Minister Viktor Khrenin renewed the agreement for Russia's two existing radar bases in Belarus until 2046, agreed on a new Union State military doctrine (later formally approved during a November 4 meeting between Putin and Lukashenko), and approved a bilateral military cooperation plan for 2022. The Union State military doctrine and cooperation plan are not publicly available. The new Union State military doctrine likely formalizes operational concepts for the joint Russian-Belarusian Regional Grouping of Forces and new joint Russian-Belarusian air patrols. The military cooperation plan for 2022 will likely increase the pace and scale of Russian-Belarusian joint exercises carried out throughout 2020 and 2021. Both the new Union State military doctrine and 2022 cooperation plan will support Russian and Belarusian preparations for the planned "Union Shield" joint exercise in 2023.

3. Russian President Vladimir Putin articulated key aspects of the Kremlin's campaign to expand Russian influence in major international organizations in his annual speech to the Valdai Discussion Club in Sochi, Russia, on October 22. The Valdai Discussion Club is a Kremlin-sponsored think tank that hosts an annual conference involving Putin and senior Russian thinkers and policymakers.¹⁷ Putin welcomed the rise of multipolarity, individual states' emerging selfinterests, and "unprecedented change" in the Western world order as the world transitions away from a unipolar world order. Putin accused the United States of causing the current situation in Afghanistan and abandoning Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) member states to deal with the fallout of the Taliban takeover of Afghanistan. Putin claimed that Russia desires further international cooperation on COVID-19, climate change, and "evolving crises" and blamed the West for attempting to impose its values on the rest of the world. Putin concluded his speech by praising the United Nations-particularly the UN Security Council—as a necessary organization to

"normalize" the chaotic transition of the current world order. The Kremlin opposes changes that reduce Russian power within the UN and uses its influence in the organization as a key foreign policy tool, such as in its ongoing efforts to limit Western influence in the Balkans and normalize relations with the Taliban.¹⁸

4. The Kremlin successfully leveraged Moldova's energy dependency on Russia new Western-leaning limit the government's Moldovan European Union (EU) integration agenda and coerced Moldova into signing a new fiveyear gas supply deal with Russia on October 29. Russia renewed a gas supply contract to Moldova on October 29 that would have expired on October 31.19 The Kremlin raised gas prices for Moldova in October and threatened to cut off gas supplies by December 1. The Kremlin then offered to reduce gas prices if Moldova amended its free trade agreement postponed with the gas EU, liberalization reforms that are a requirement for further EU integration, and paid disputed arrears to Russian gas company Gazprom. 20 The Kremlin coupled the energy pressure campaign with an information campaign seeking to undermine public trust in pro-Western President Maia Sandu, who took office in December 2020.21 Sandu's government had no alternative to Gazprom's pressure and will struggle to break Moldova's entrenched economic dependence on Russia.

5. The Kremlin reshaped its strategy on international responses to Afghanistan in October to increasingly emphasize the for **United Nations** Afghanistan, likely as a stepping stone to recognizing the Taliban as the Afghan government. Russian Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov attended a series of meetings in late October to marshal support for UN aid to Afghanistan and neighboring states. Lavrov met Chinese and Pakistani representatives on October 19 to discuss emergency humanitarian and financial aid for Afghanistan.22 Lavrov hosted Taliban Deputy Prime Minister Abdul Salam Hanafi and representatives from China,

Pakistan, India, Iran, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan in Moscow on October 20.23 All participants called for prompt humanitarian intervention Afghanistan.²⁴ Russia, China, Iran, Pakistan, Turkmenistan, Tajikistan, and Uzbekistan's ministers ratified another joint statement on October 27 calling for the international community to provide immediate humanitarian assistance to Pakistan, Iran, and other neighboring countries hosting Afghan refugees.²⁵ The statement called on countries bordering Afghanistan to prevent the United States and NATO from establishing a military presence in Central Asia. Lavrov stated that Russia plans to send Afghanistan unspecified amounts of humanitarian aid consisting of food, medicine, and basic goods on an unspecified future date.26

The Kremlin is likely reshaping its ongoing effort to coordinate the responses of regional states to Afghanistan by increasingly focusing on UN initiatives—a shift from its approach in July-September that centered on bilateral and regional initiatives, particularly including the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO) and Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO). This effort fits a pattern of Kremlin attempts to leverage the UN-particularly Russia and China's vetoes in the Security Council-to legitimize its favored policies.²⁷ The Kremlin may additionally be setting conditions to recognize the Taliban through the UN, possibly under the rhetoric of alleviating a humanitarian disaster. The Kremlin reportedly instructed Russian state media personnel to stop referring to the Taliban as a "banned terrorist organization in Russia," and instead refer to it as an "organization under UN sanctions for terrorist activity," on November 8.28 The Kremlin will likely remove the Taliban from its list of terrorist organizations and recognize the Taliban by early 2022.

6. Russian President Vladimir Putin and Belarusian President Alexander Lukashenko ratified a package of 28 integration roadmaps and a new joint military doctrine on November 4, a

milestone in the Kremlin's campaign to integrate Belarus under the Kremlindominated Union State.29 The ratified roadmaps primarily create regulations and measures to unify Russian-Belarusian monetary and fiscal policies under the Union State, a Kremlin-dominated supranational organization between Russia and Belarus.30 Lukashenko and Putin previously approved the content of the roadmaps on September 9 but waited to ratify them.³¹ The new Union State military doctrine likely formalizes operational concepts for the joint Russian-Belarusian Regional Grouping of Forces and new joint Russian-Belarusian air patrols. Lukashenko's acceptance of the Union State roadmaps is a major concession to the Kremlin. Russia and Belarus negotiated the 28 roadmaps for much 2021, and Lukashenko previously refused to sign any roadmaps until all 28 were finalized as a delaying tactic.³² The Kremlin likely secured Lukashenko's acceptance by intensifying Russian military pressure on Belarus and promising economic support to counteract Western sanctions.33 The Kremlin will likely intensify pressure against Lukashenko to formalize more integration concessions when Lukashenko holds a planned national referendum on a new Belarusian constitution in February 2022.34

7. CIA director Bill Burns visited Moscow on November 2-3 to warn the Kremlin of attention to Russian troop movements around Ukraine. Burns traveled to Moscow on November 2 and met with Russian Security Council Secretary Nikolai Patrushev.35 US sources and Kremlin spokesman Dmitri Peskov later confirmed on November 8 that Burns spoke with Russian President Vladimir Putin by phone during his trip to Moscow.³⁶ The Russian military began conducting several anomalous movements near the Ukrainian and Belarusian border in late October 2021.37 ISW does not assess from available sources that recent Russian movements are in preparation for an imminent offensive action against Ukraine. However, these movements are part of a wider change in Russian force posture to shift additional forces westward and may support

preparations for offensive operations against Ukraine in spring 2022. ISW will continue monitoring the situation and providing updates.

8. Belarus attempted to force thousands of Middle Eastern migrants across the Polish border on November 8, a major escalation in its Kremlin-backed effort to pressure the EU with migrant trafficking. Belarusian security personnel directed roughly 2,000 migrants to cross the Kuźnica-Bruzgi border crossing in Poland on November 8, providing them with directions and tools to destroy fences.³⁸ Belarusian personnel began facilitating the travel of migrants into Poland and the Baltic states in June 2021, but previous single-day crossing numbers remained in the low hundreds.39 Thousands of migrants remain on the border in makeshift camps as of November 10 and several smaller groups have made crossing attempts since November 8.40 Polish authorities deployed more than 12,000 soldiers to the border with Belarus and raised the readiness level of its territorial force in response.⁴¹ EU Foreign Ministers will meet on November 15 to discuss responses to the crisis and possible new sanctions against Belarus.42

The Kremlin is enabling, if not directly controlling, Belarus' escalation against Poland to pressure the EU and support misinformation claiming a NATO campaign to destroy Belarus.

1 (

Russian Foreign Minister Lavrov demanded the EU provide financial assistance to Belarus to encourage it to stop migrants entering the EU, claiming the EU should financially support Belarus the way it supported Turkey with Syrian migrants in 2016.43 This is a false equivalency, as Belarus is directly transporting migrants from Iraq to Belarus and across neighboring borders. The Kremlin is additionally exploiting the manufactured crisis to falsely accuse NATO of aggression against Belarus-an ongoing information operation that the Kremlin launched in fall 2020.44 Putin and Belarusian President Lukashenko held a phone call on November 9 to discuss Poland and voiced concern about Polish troops gathering at the border.⁴⁵ The Kremlin will likely continue to support Belarusian migrant trafficking to pressure the EU into reducing sanctions on Belarus. The Kremlin is unlikely to use its manufactured crisis as a justification to conduct kinetic operations against Poland but retains the ability to do so in the future.

Contributors to this Report:

George Barros Kateryna Stepanenko Mason Clark Celine Alon

comprised of ambassadors from Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Japan, Russia, Britain, the United States, the European Union, the European Commission, and the Organization of the Islamic Conference, represented by Turkey. "Former German Minister Chosen As New International Envoy to Bosnia-Herzegovina," *RFE/RL*, May 28, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/christian-schmidt-high-representative-bosnia-inzko/31277983.html.

https://www.voanews.com/a/europe_russia-calls-un-vote-scrap-bosnia-peace-envoy-job/6208459.html.

¹ OHR has veto and legislative powers over Bosnian domestic political institutions to ensure a balance of power in an inclusive government to avoid a resurgence of ethnic violence in BiH. "General Information," *Office of the High Representative*, 2015, http://www.ohr.int/about-ohr/general-information/.

² "Bosnian Peace Deal 'At Risk of Unravelling' Unless International Community Acts," *RFE/RL*, November 3, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/bosnia-unravelling-serbs-separatists/31542689.html; "Security Council Extends Mandate of European Union-Led Stabilization Frce in Bosnia and Herzegovina for One Year, Adopting Resolution 2604 (2021)," *United Nations*, November 3, 2021, https://www.un.org/press/en/2021/sc14685.doc.htm; Michelle Nichols, "U.N. Extends EU-Force in Bosnia After Russia, China Appeased," *Reuters*, November 3, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/un-extends-eu-force-bosnia-after-russia-china-appeased-2021-11-03/.

³ The choice of a new representative was made by the steering board of the Peace Implementation Council, which is

⁴ "Russia Calls for UN Vote to Scrap Bosnia Peace Envoy Job," VOA, July 20, 2021,

⁵ Michelle Nichols, "Russia, China Fail at U.N. in Bid to Shut Down Bosnia Peace Envoy," *Reuters*, July 22, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-china-fail-unbid-shut-down-bosnia-peace-envoy-2021-07-22/.

⁶ "Bosnia's Peace Envoy Imposes Jail Terms for Genocide Denial," *Reuters*, July 23, 2021,

⁷ ["Commentary by the Spokeswoman of the Russian Foreign Ministry M.V.Zakharova in Connection With the Illegal Actions of the High Representative in Bosnia and Herzegovina,"] Russian Foreign Ministry, July 23, 2021," https://www.dot.mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4830499. ⁸ "Bosnia's Political Crisis: What You Should Know, In 600 Words," Al Jazeera, October 21, 2021, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/10/21/all-you-needto-know-about-bosnias-crisis-in-600-words. ⁹ ["Commentary on the Situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina From Spokesperson for the Russian Foreign Ministry M.V.Zakharova, Russian Foreign Ministry, October 25, 2021, https://www.dot.mid.ru/web/guest/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4917178. ¹⁰ ["Commentary on the Situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina From Spokesperson for the Russian Foreign Ministry M.V.Zakharova,] Russian Foreign Ministry, October 25, 2021, https://www.dot.mid.ru/web/guest/foreign_policy/news/-/asset publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4917178. ¹¹ Ivana Saric, "Crisis Brews in Bosnia As U.S., EU Stand By," Axios, November 9, 2021, https://www.axios.com/bosniacrisis-secession-dodik-18c4614b-4627-4e1a-9020d34c9f2b3163.html; "60th Report of the High Representative for Implementation of the Peace Agreement on Bosnia and Herzegovina to the Secretary-General of the United Nations," Office of the High Representative, November 5, 2021, http://www.ohr.int/60th-report-of-the-high-representativefor-implementation-of-the-peace-agreement-on-bosnia-andherzegovina-to-the-secretary-general-of-the-united-nations/; Julian Borger, "Bosnia Is in Danger of Breaking Up Warns Top International Official," The Guardian, November 2, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/nov/02/bosniais-in-danger-of-breaking-up-warns-eus-top-official-in-the-

https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/bosnias-peace-

envoy-imposes-jail-terms-genocide-denial-2021-07-23/.

¹² ["Plenary Session of the Russian-Armenian Forum to be Held in Yerevan,"] *TASS*, October 18, 2021, https://tass.dot.ru/ekonomika/12696557.

¹³ ["Pashinyan Calls for Economic Integration with Russia,"] *RIA Novosti,* October 19, 2021, https://ria dot ru/20211019/integratsiya-1755154645.html.

¹⁴ ["Armenia and Russia Agreed on the Price of Gas,"] *TASS*, October 19, 2021, https://tass dot ru/ekonomika/12700847. ¹⁵ ["Russia May Invest \$ 1 Billion in the Armenian Economy in the Near Future,"] *TASS*, October 19, 2021, https://tass dot ru/ekonomika/12699049.

¹⁶ [A Meeting of the Joint Collegium of the Militaries of Russia and Belarus Was Held in Moscow,"] *Russian Defense Ministry,* October 20, 2021, https://function dot mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12389590@egNew s; ["Within the Framework of International Military Cooperation,"] *Belarusian Defense Ministry,* October 20, 2021, https://www.mil dot by/ru/news/141042/; [Timur Sherzad, "Shoigu Announced 139 Russia-Belarus Military

Cooperation Events in 2022,"] *TV Zvezda*, October 20, 2021, https://tvzvezda dot ru/news/20211020146-TeJnh.html; ["Deployment of Two Russian Military Facilities in Belarus Extended by 25 Years,"] *Interfax*, November 8, 2021, https://www.interfax dot ru/world/801806.

¹⁷ [Vladimir Putin, "Meeting of the Valdai Discussion Club,"] *The Kremlin,* October 21, 2021, http://kremlin dot ru/events/president/news/66975.

¹⁸ Nataliya Bugayova, "Putin's Offset: The Kremlin's Geopolitical Adaptations Since 2014," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 2020, pg. 56,

https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Putin's%20Offset%20The%20Kremlin's%20Geopolitical%20Adaptations%20Since%202014.pdf.

¹⁹ Henry Foy, "Moldova Strikes Deal with Gazprom to End Gas Supply Squeeze," *Financial Times*, October 29, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/6cd984ff-b450-458f-88bb-8350dec96c88.

²⁰ Gazprom reduced gas flows to Moldova in mid-October and Moldova consequently declared a state of emergency due to a gas shortage on October 22. Gazprom threatened to cut off Moldova's gas supply unless Moldova pays an outstanding debt to Gazprom on October 23. Moldova attempted to mitigate against Russian gas pressure and signed a gas deal with Poland on October 25 - the first time Moldova has received gas from another state that is not Russia. Moldovan authorities prepared contingency plans for gas shortages in the winter heating season if Moscow cut gas supply to Moldova. Alexander Tanas, "UPDATE 1-Moldova Buys Gas from Poland in Trial Purchase as Russia Talks Falter," Reuters, October 25, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/article/moldovagas/update-1-moldova-buys-gas-from-poland-in-trialpurchase-as-russia-talks-falter-idINL1N2RL14H; https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/moldovangovernment-ask-parliament-back-emergency-energymeasures-2021-10-22/; Alexander Tanas and Vladimir Soldatkin, "Gazprom May Cut Off Gas to Moldova if Contract Not Signed by December," Reuters, October 23, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/moldova-pmsays-russia-gas-talks-still-divided-govt-declares-emergency-2021-10-23/; Tony Wesolowsky, "The Kremlin Is Threatening To Turn Off Moldova's Gas. Pro-Russia Separatists Are Blamed For Running Up The Energy Bill," Radio Free Europe / Radio Liberty, October 28, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/moldovagas-russia-transdniester/31533284.html; "Moldovan Request for More Russian Gas 'Not Satisfied' as State of Alert Issued," S&P Global, October 15, 2021,

https://www.spglobal.com/platts/en/market-insights/latest-news/natural-gas/101521-moldovan-request-for-more-russian-gas-not-satisfied-as-state-of-alert-issued; Igor Krudu, ["What Russian Experts Say: Moldova May Be Left Without Gas in a Week,"] Komsomolskaya Pravda, October 25, 2021, https://www.kp dot md/daily/28347/4494701/; https://aif dot md/shkoly-mogut-otpravit-na-udaljonku-iz-za-situacii-s-gazom/; ["Moldova Turned on 'Alarm Mode,'"] Gazeta,

October 14, 2021, https://www.gazeta dot ru/politics/2021/10/14_a_14093965.shtml; Henry Foy, Max Seddon, and James Shotter, "Gazprom Offered Moldova New Gas Deal in Exchange for Weaker EU Ties," *Financial Times*, October 26, 2021, https://www.ft.com/content/138a0815-98bd-42b8-b895-49e89b980a99.

²¹ ["Where is Maia Sandu? Dragancha Criticized the Authorities for the Crisis in the Energy Sector and 'Pensions from Loans,"] Gagauzinfo, October 25, 2021, https://gagauzinfo.dot.md/top2/62774-gde-mayya-sandudragancha-raskritikoval-vlasti-za-krizis-v-energetike-i-pensiiiz-kreditov.html; ["Gas Crisis in Moldova: Why Sandu Isolated Herself in Resolving this Issue,"] Sputnik Moldova, October 27, 2021, https://ru.sputnik dot md/20211027/gazovyy-krizismoldova-sandu-45957978.html; Vladimir Bukarsky, ["'Let's Not Kneel Before Russia!' Sandu Regime Prepares a Cut of the State Budger - Under the Guise of a Gas Crisis,"] Polit Navigator, October 22, 2021, https://www.politnavigator.dot net/ne-vstanem-na-koleni-pered-rossiejj-rezhim-sandugotovit-raspil-gosbyudzheta-pod-prikrytiem-gazovogokrizisa.html; Savannah Modesitt and Paisley Turner, "New Moldovan President Presents Opportunity to Limit Kremlin Suzerainty in Moldova," Institute for the Study of War, December 10, 2020,

https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/new-moldovan-president-presents-opportunity-limit-kremlin-suzerainty-moldova.

²² ["Meeting of the Expanded Trio on Afghanistan,"] Russian Foreign Ministry, October 19, 2021, https://www.dotmid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/news/-

/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4908843.

²³ The Taliban and other Afghan groups previously attended the Moscow Format alongside the internationally recognized Afghan-government, China, Pakistan, India, Iran, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan since the format's inception in 2017. Vladimir Isachenkov, "Russia Hosts Afghan Talks, Calls for an Inclusive Government," *ABC* News, October

https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/russia-hosts-afghan-talks-calls-inclusive-government-80680212.

²⁴ [Joint Statement by the Participants of the Moscow Format on Consultations on Afghanistan, Moscow, October 20, 2021,"] *Russian Foreign Ministry*, October 20, 2021, https://www.dot.mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4913908.

²⁵ Lavrov stated that the Kremlin will mobilize resources form the United Nations, Shanghai Cooperation Organization, and Collective Security Treaty Organization to combat terrorist, drug trafficking, and illegal immigration threats emanating from Afghanistan. ["Lavov: Russia Calls on Afghanistan's Neighbors to Prevent NATO Presence on Their Territory,"] *TASS*, October 27, 2021, https://tass.dot

ru/politika/12775891; "Foreign Ministers of Afghanistan's Neighbors Adopt a Joint Statement," *Asia-Plus*, October 28,

2021, https://www.asiaplustj dot

info/en/news/world/20211028/foreign-ministers-of-afghanistans-neighbors-adopt-a-joint-statement.

²⁶ Belarus sent 40 tons of humanitarian assistance to Afghanistan via Tajikistan likely under the Kremlin's guidance on October 24. ["Military Pilots Will Deliver Humanitarian Aid to Tajikistan,"] *Belarusian Ministry of Defense*, October 24, 2021, https://www.mil dot by/ru/news/141096/; ["Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Remarks at a Ministerial Meeting with Afghanistan's Neighboring Countries (Russia, China, Iran, Pakistan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan), Tehran, October 27, 2021,"] *Russian Foreign Ministry*, October 27, 2021, https://www.dot.mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/news/-/asset_publisher/cKNonkJE02Bw/content/id/4918407.

²⁷ Nataliya Bugayova, "Putin's Offset: The Kremlin's Geopolitical Adaptations Since 2014," Page 56, *Institute for*

the Study of War, September 2020, https://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/Putin %27s%20Offset%20The%20Kremlin%27s%20Geopolitical%20

Adaptations%20Since%202014.pdf.

28 Ostorozhno Novosti Telegram, November 8, 2021, https://t

dot me/ostorozhno_novosti/3062.

²⁹ ["Meeting of the Supreme State Council of the Union State,"] *The Kremlin,* November 4, 2021, http://kremlin.dot.ru/events/president/news/67066.

³⁰ Belarus' Presidential Office reported that Lukashenko had only signed to approve the 28th integration roadmaps on November 4, indicating that the Belarusian President only "agreed to sign" rather than actually ratify the roadmaps on September 9. ["Participation in the Meeting of the Supreme State Council of the Union State,"] *President of the Republic of Belarus*, November 4, 2021, https://president dot gov.by/ru/events/uchastie-v-zasedanii-vysshego-gosudarstvennogo-soveta-soyuznogo-gosudarstva; Mason Clark and George Barros, "Russia in Review: September 1 - September 21, 2021," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 23, 2021,

https://understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russia-review-september-1-%E2%80%93-september-21-2021.

³¹ Mason Clark and George Barros, "Russia in Review: September 1 - September 21, 2021," *Institute for the Study of War,* September 23, 2021,

https://understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russia-review-september-1-%E2%80%93-september-21-2021.

³² George Barros, "Belarus Warning Update: The Kremlin Prepares to Further Integrate Belarus," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 2, 2020,

https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/belarus-warning-update-kremlin-prepares-further-integrate-belarus.

33 Mason Clark and George Barros, "Russia's Zapad-2021
Exercise," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 17, 2021, https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russia%E2%80%99s-zapad-202; George Barros, "Russia in Review August 18 – August 31, 2021," *Institute for the Study of War*, https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/russia-review-august-18-august-31-2021.

20, 2021,

³⁴ ["Meeting with the Working Group to Finalize the Constitution Draft,"] *President of the Republic of Belarus,* November 4, 2021, https://president.gov dot by/ru/events/vstrecha-s-rabochey-gruppoy-po-dorabotke-proekta-konstitucii; "Lukashenka Says Belarus Plans Constitutional Referendum by February 2021," *RFE/RL,* September 28, 2021, https://www.rferl.org/a/lukashenka-belarus-constitution-/31482744.html; George Barros, "Belarus Warning Update: Putin Pressures Lukashenko to Implement His Previous Integration Concessions," *Institute for the Study of War,* November 30, 2020,

https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/belarus-warning-update-putin-pressures-lukashenko-implement-his-previous-integration.

³⁵ ["Secretary of the Security Council of the Russian Federation Nikolai Patrushev Met in Moscow with Director of the US Central Intelligence Agency William Burns,"] *Russian Security Council*, November 2, 2021, http://www.scrf.gov dot ru/news/allnews/3108/.

³⁶ Jim Sciutto and Natasha Bertrand, "CIA Director Had Rare Conversation with Putin While in Moscow Last Week," *CNN*, November 8, 2021,

https://www.cnn.com/2021/11/08/politics/bill-burns-cia-putin-moscow/.

³⁷ Jim Sciutto and Natasha Bertrand, "CIA Director Had Rare Conversation with Putin While in Moscow Last Week," *CNN*, November 8, 2021,

https://www.cnn.com/2021/11/08/politics/bill-burns-cia-putin-moscow/.

³⁸ Alan Charlish and Felix Hoske, "EU Accuses Belarus of 'Gangster' Methods as Migrants Shiver at Polish Border," *Reuters*, November 9, 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/hundreds-migrants-remain-poland-belarus-border-temperatures-drop-2021-11-09/.

³⁹ Lukashenko has sent Middle Eastern migrants into Poland and Lithuania for several months to retaliate against European Union sanctions against Belarus. Belarusian authorities began amassing thousands of predominately Middle Eastern migrants on the Belarusian-Poland border on November 5. Tadeusz Giczan Twitter, November 8, 2021, https://twitter.com/TadeuszGiczan/status/145762040417290 2401; Polish Defense Ministry Twitter, November 5, 2021, https://twitter.com/Poland MOD/status/1456529672104300 547; Alex Kokcharov Twitter, November 5, 2021, https://twitter.com/AlexKokcharov/status/145656294260704 4608; NEXTA Twitter, November 6, 2021, https://twitter.com/nexta_tv/status/1457016254716383240; Franak Viacorka Twitter, November 5, 2021, https://twitter.com/franakviacorka/status/145673572260658 3810; Tadeusz Giczan Twitter, November 6, 2021, https://twitter.com/TadeuszGiczan/status/145698565589716 5825; Sameul Petrequin, "EU to Keep Fighting Belarus's 'Weaponization' of Migrants," Associated Press, October 22, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/immigration-middle-eastpoland-migration-belarus-79b070bf8899e393f21d9a6fa1450919.

⁴⁰ Alan Charlish and Felix Hoske, "EU Accuses Belarus of 'Gangster' Methods as Migrants Shiver at Polish Border," *Reuters*, November 9, 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/hundreds-migrants-remain-poland-belarus-border-temperatures-drop-2021-11-09/.

Polish Territorial Forces Twitter, November 8, 2021, https://twitter.com/terytorialsi/status/145764187950436352 0; Mariusz Blaszczak Twitter, November 8, 2021, https://twitter.com/mblaszczak/status/14576507638874808 33; Matthias Williams and Joanna Plucinska, "Poland Warns of Further Large Migrant Clashes on Belarus Border," *Reuters*, November 9, 2021,

https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/poland-fears-major-incident-migrants-belarus-head-border-2021-11-08/.

⁴² ["EU to Discuss on November 15 Sanctions Against Belarus and Countries Sending Migrants There,"] *TASS,* November 10, 2021, https://tass.dot.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/12884243.

⁴³ Andrew Osborn and Dmitry Antonov, "Russia Floats Idea of EU Paying Belarus to Stop Migrant Flows," *Reuters*, November 9, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-floats-idea-eu-paying-belarus-stop-migrant-flows-2021-11-09/.

Minsk will likely intensify the migrant trafficking campaign over the next several months. Belarusian authorities reportedly seek to increase the number of flights from Middle Eastern emigration countries to Minsk until March 2022.
 ["New Flights From Middle East Planned: Lukashenka Continues to Escalate Conflict with EU,"] News, Latest Headlines and Videos, November 7, 2021, https://ru.detv dot us/2021/11/07/%D0%B7%D0%B0%D0%BF%D0%BB%D0%B0 %D0%BD%D0%B8%D1%80%D0%BE%D0%B2%D0%B0%D0%B D%D1%8B-%D0%BD%D0%BE%D0%B2%D1%8B%D0%B5-%D0%BF%D0%BE%D0%BB%D0%B5%D1%82%D1%8B-%D1%81-

%D0%B1%D0%B8%D0%B8%D0%B6%D0%BD%D0%B5%D0%B 3/; "Syria, Belarus to boost relations, confront Western Coercive Measures," *Syrian Arab News Agency*, November 3, 2021, http://sana dot sy/en/?p=253368; George Barros, "Belarus Warning Update: Putin is Setting Conditions for a Long-Term Continuous Russian Military Presence in Belarus," *Institute for the Study of War*, September 24, 2020, https://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/belarus-warning-update-putin-setting-conditions-long-term-continuous-russian-military.

⁴⁵ Andrew Osborn and Dmitry Antonov, "Russia Floats Idea of EU Paying Belarus to Stop Migrant Flows," *Reuters*, November 9, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-floats-idea-eu-paying-belarus-stop-migrant-flows-2021-11-09/; ["Telephone Conversation with President of Belarus Alexander Lukashenko,"] *Kremlin*, November 9, 2021, http://kremlin.dot.ru/events/president/news/67080.